

House of Commons CANADA

Standing Committee on Health

HESA • NUMBER 016 • 1st SESSION • 39th PARLIAMENT

EVIDENCE

Tuesday, September 26, 2006

Chair

Mr. Rob Merrifield



Standing Committee on Health

Tuesday, September 26, 2006

● (1550)

[English]

The Chair (Mr. Rob Merrifield (Yellowhead, CPC)): We will call the meeting to order. I think we are all set to go. If the vice-chair would just get control of her group, that would be appreciated.

We have a very interesting panel. At the last meeting we had an opportunity to hear from the department. It was very energetic, we were very interested in what they had to say, and the questions were very good. We have an equally exciting panel before us today.

From the Canadian Fitness and Lifestyle Research Institute, we have Cora Craig. It's good to have you here. From Active Healthy Kids Canada we have Dr. Mark Tremblay. It's good to have you here. And from Queen's University, we have Dr. Ian Janssen.

We will take your presentations in that order, so we will start with Ms. Cora Craig.

Ms. Cora Craig (President and Chief Executive Officer, Canadian Fitness and Lifestyle Research Institute): First of all, thank you very much for inviting us here to talk about this really important topic. I'm going to start with just a couple of words about our institute and then I'll be presenting data and some recommendations.

The Canadian Fitness and Lifestyle Research Institute has been informing policy at the federal level on physical activities since 1981. More recently, we've been working very closely with our provincial/territorial counterparts who are responsible for active living and sport. We do that by looking at the scientific evidence, the capacity of the system to act, looking at things like national strategies that are being developed. We've been involved in the development of the pan-Canadian physical activity strategy and advised on the healthy living strategy and so on. But more importantly, what I'm going to talk about today is the current situation in terms of population statistics and then what we know is happening in municipalities and schools.

The data I am presenting is from our physical activity monitoring system, which covers a range of indicators from policy and practice in various settings through individual factors that would influence behaviour, such as attitudes, supportive social roles, like parents providing supports for children, and what goes on in settings and communities. We have been collecting this data regularly since 1995 on a five-year cycle and we are most of the way through our second cycle. The data that I'm going to present will probably be touched upon a bit by Dr. Tremblay, as well. Some of it comes from the Canadian community health survey. The remainder comes from our own surveys—the physical activity monitor, our school survey—and

municipal surveys. I just want to mention that, although we've been involved in this since 1981, we've been mainly tracking adult leisure-time physical activity patterns, with a focus on children really starting in 2000.

The Canadian community health survey shows that about 70% of our children are getting about the equivalent of 30 minutes walking daily. That is much higher than adults. However, from other guidelines that are presented internationally that would recommend around six METS, or the equivalent of an hour walking, we see that only about 20% of our teenagers are reporting that level of physical activity in their leisure time.

More recently, we were interested in looking at objective measures of physical activity for children and youth from ages five through 19, and we've just completed a study of 6,000 children wearing pedometers and counting the steps they take every day. That includes leisure-time physical activity, walking to school, phys. ed. classes, recreation opportunities, etc. What we see is that boys, on average, take more steps than girls—around 12,000 steps daily compared to about 10,500 for girls. There are differences across the country, with children living in B.C. and the north taking more steps than children in the east, and that is consistent with what we've seen from the teenage leisure-time activity results from the CCHS, or the Canadian community health survey. The other thing we see is there's a sharp decline by age for both boys and girls, looking at five to nine-year-olds through teenagers. If we look at five-year-old to tenyear-old boys, they're accumulating about 12,500 steps a day, and it goes down to about 10,000 steps with teenage boys. For teenage girls, it's a little sharper decline.

That sounds like a lot of steps. So, is that good enough? It's really hard for us to answer that question. There are many different guidelines at the moment that are being explored. One of them is by researcher Dr. Epstein, who says 120 to 150 minutes of total activity over the whole day, so it would correspond to our step data. And if we try to translate that into a cut point for steps, it's about 15,000 steps. If we look at that, there are only 15% of our children who are meeting that requirement. And again, there are sharp differences between boys and girls, and there is quite a sharp decline across the age groups. So what we see is about 20% of five-year-old to tenyear-old children who would reach that level and it's down to about 9% in teenagers.

If we look at the preferences of children, what they'd like to do during their recreational activities, parents say that most children prefer different kinds of characteristics in their recreational activities. That's the majority. We see, for example, that about a quarter of children who do have a preference say they would prefer more active types of activity. That is down for teenage boys compared to five years ago. Where there's a difference between unorganized and organized activity, the preference tends to be toward unorganized. Between vigorous intensity or moderate-intensity activity, there is no difference, and between non-competitive and competitive, non-competitive tends to be preferred.

If we look at what parents are doing to encourage and support children's activities, about a third of parents say that they play active games with their children, but about a third rarely do so.

The good news, perhaps, is that currently, unlike five years ago, parents of girls are more likely to say that they play with girls in active games. That speaks well to some of the strategies that have been put in place to encourage physical activity among girls.

Parents also could provide transportation to events, and about 55% of parents say that they do that, but that's down from five years ago. Similarly, parents volunteer at school or in recreation and sports activities, and about 40% of parents, roughly, do that. But again, that's down from five years ago. Also, two-thirds of parents provide some form of financial support to encourage participation among their children.

Most municipalities provide special programming for children. About 66% say that they do so for children at risk, and about 65% of municipalities provide discounts for low-income families, so there is still room there for some movement.

There are barriers to being more active. According to about a third of parents, there aren't enough programs and facilities nearby for their children to be active. Also, about one-quarter say that the hours and class times don't meet their children's needs.

Another setting where we're trying to encourage physical activity is in the school system. Fewer than one in five children have daily physical education at school, yet parents think that's a good source of physical activity for their children and where they're active.

Fewer than half of children say they really enjoy physical education classes, or their parents say they really enjoy them, and an equivalent number, about 40%, say that those opportunities actually meet their children's needs.

What does the literature tell us we could do to increase physical activity? One thing it says is that we could hold mass events. There are a number of programs, like Go for Green's walking school bus, that are going on in Canada. Others are social marketing campaigns. There is a good example in the United States, the VERB campaign, which has shown increased awareness and a change in attitude among children and youth. The evidence there is that a single, clear message is effective, not multiple messages.

School-based programs to increase physical activity, and physical education classes and social support from family and peers, have also been shown to work.

Community programs and environmental-change strategies, like making our environment safer for kids to play, are promising areas, but there is little research done at this point to really underscore how effective they are.

One thing we do know, though, is that if children play outside after school, they tend to be more active than other children, but we don't know if those children who didn't play outside were then put outside after school they would play more. Nonetheless, it looks like a promising approach.

Our real challenge is to re-engineer physical activity back into children's lives and make activity the social norm for children.

• (1555)

What we need to do is make the environments where children live, play, and learn ones that support physical activity. In order to do this, we really need to emphasize the needs and preferences of children. I would say particularly for girls and low-income children, we need to see what challenges there are.

We recommend that there be a social marketing campaign that reflects the needs and interests of children. It should have a single, clear message. There's a lot of concern about obesity, but I do not believe that an obesity campaign aimed at children is the solution.

We need to look more at the root causes and look at a diet or a physical activity campaign. In particular I would say that we shouldn't combine those messages. We should think again about a single, clear message. We might have multiple campaigns, but each campaign should have a clear message. Also they need to continue over time so that they reinforce each other. They won't have an immediate effect.

We also need to look at environmental changes to increase physical activity, and think about things like physical activity trails, bicycle lanes, and physical activity facilities, and how to encourage their use.

We also need to look at policies that encourage mandatory physical education in schools. We need to tie them to curriculum outcomes so that they really are mandatory and have the things we are trying to achieve clearly associated with them.

We also need to overcome some of the societal barriers, because I really believe this is a societal and systemic problem. We need to look at our transportation systems to encourage active transportation for children and address safety concerns. And we need to look at things like screen time amongst youth.

I'd also recommend that we allocate 15% to 20% of all budgets to programs for evaluation, so that we can really understand better what works and what doesn't work, and why it does and why it doesn't. We then have to disseminate these evaluations, both to help shape the scientific literatures so we can add to the knowledge, and so we can share from community to community what works.

Thank you.

(1600)

The Chair: Thank you very much. I appreciate your comments.

We'll move on to Active Healthy Kids Canada, with Dr. Mark Tremblav.

Dr. Mark Tremblay (Chairman of the Board, Active Healthy Kids Canada): On behalf of Active Healthy Kids Canada and the pediatric exercise science community in Canada, thank you for the opportunity to be here and thank you to this committee for tackling this important issue. We look forward to working with you to help advance the resolution of this problem.

You should have a package of slides. A lot of them I will go through quickly, and that explains why you have the other items to help you digest the material later on.

You have a short-form report card, which I will speak to in the second half of my presentation, and a long-form report card, which provides all of the scientific background and explanation for how the grades for the short-form report card got there. So I won't spend a lot of time going through that in detail. That's all there for your reading.

You may also have a sheet that draws you to our web page, where this information in both languages is available for download if you need other copies.

So I'm going to go through the slides if that helps you follow along. There are four main points.

The first point I want to get across is that often institutional-based and somewhat ecologically invalid or artificial approaches to dealing with a problem are probably not sufficient in order to optimize the health of children and maintain healthy body weights. I'll elaborate on that a bit.

My second point is on data quality, and Cora spoke to a fair bit of data. Ian will also speak to data, some of which is either contradictory or doesn't seem to make much sense in the world we live in. So I want to draw a few examples about data quality and about how our frame of reference as it adjusts over time affects our data quality.

I want to present the Active Healthy Kids Canada report card findings, which I believe consolidates the information that you're looking for in this committee into one tight package, and then go through some recommendations.

Nature deficit disorder is this concept that our younger generation, and increasingly ourselves, are drifting away from the outdoors, and that has implications because it makes us less active. This is captured nicely in a quote from *Last Child in the Woods*: "I like to play indoors better because that's where all the electrical outlets are."

This is a different frame of reference for kids today from when I was a child, certainly.

And continuing on:

Ironically, the childhood obesity epidemic has coincided with a dramatic increase in children's organized sport. This does not mean that organized sports contributes to obesity, but that an over-scheduled, over-organized childhood may....

From a different thought leader:

Recreation has gone from spontaneous to organized and regimented activity: parents exercise at the gym while the young play soccer and hockey in leagues with schedules rather than in the backyard or the street in front. More time is often spent preparing for and getting there rather than on the activity itself.

Perhaps we've lost touch a little bit.

To try to investigate this experimentally in my lab, we've tried to look at groups that have preserved traditional agrarian lifestyles, and compared them to contemporary-living kids. We've studied Old Order Mennonites and the Amish populations that exist in Canada. When we do this we find remarkable differences: about one-eighth as much prevalent obesity in the Amish as there is in our kids; one-quarter as many are overweight. This is very reflective of what life might have been like in the late 1800s among contemporary society in Canada.

If we look at their physical activity levels and monitor them directly, minute by minute, by putting accelerometers on kids, we find that probably not too surprisingly to you, Old Order Mennonite and Amish kids are much more active than your kids and my kids, no matter what variable you look at. They achieve this despite the fact that they have no physical education in their school structure at all, they have no institutionalized sports structure in their community, and many of them live below the poverty level.

If you were to attend a think-tank on childhood obesity, those would be the first things that will come on the table. We need better physical and health education, I agree. We need better infrastructure for municipal sport, I agree. And it's an issue of income. Well, these segments of society that reflect life of a time gone by, before nature deficit disorder, before we've withdrawn from the outdoors to the indoors, were able to prevent the problems we are dealing with today. This is something to reflect on.

I've also provided a slide on step counts that we've done on these kids as well. If you recall the numbers that Cora was presenting, the numbers from the Amish kids are remarkably higher than the numbers of typical Canadian children.

(1605)

I will add that in early May, when we did this experiment and were testing these kids, it happened that we had a freak week of snow. Despite the fact that weather was working seriously against that study, it showed that step counts from that group were among the highest in the developed world. That is one issue.

The second issue is whether our frame of reference is changing and how that might affect data quality. I show the picture of the car trying to squeeze into the parking lot there. Has the distance that we allow ourselves to walk, that we allow our children to walk—to the corner store, to the park, and so on—drifted downwards over time? Has the distance that we would walk to the corner store as a child changed? I believe it has.

In the next slide the child never seems to find time to exercise. Beside that slide I show data from 350 kids. We have minute-by-minute accelerometry-measured movement counts on these kids. It shows that all these kids have six hours or more per day of non-movement, of sedentary time. They do have time to exercise. Their frame of reference about what exercise is, what physical activity is, and how much of it is appropriate has, I think, drifted down over time.

We look at trends in households with entertainment equipment that promotes sedentary behaviour. You see a bunch of lines in this slide. You can see that in the last generation we have almost saturated every home in the country with two or more TVs, DVDs and VCRs, computers in the home, high speed Internet in the home, cable or satellite TV in the home. Only one of those lines goes down, and that is the proportion of homes in the country that have only one television.

This is a big change in a very short period of time, and this screen invasion makes it very difficult to collect data. When we were children, we had one television in the home. It was in the family room. It was pretty easy for mom and dad to know when you watched too much TV; that was the only location you could do it. It was also easier, I think, at that time for mom and dad to fill out a questionnaire from the Canadian Fitness and Lifestyle Research Institute that said how much screen time their kids were having, because there was one.

It is not that way any more. I have four children, and we have a lot of screens in our home. I can tell you that our kids don't watch more than one hour of TV in the family room, where I can see them, but we also have a TV in the basement. We have two computers in the home. We don't have Game Boys and so on, but most families do. If it's only one hour on each of them, now you have six hours a day, yet mom or dad might be reporting one hour a day on the questionnaire. This is the big problem for data quality.

It is similar with the our size and our body composition. Most Canadian adults are overweight now. That is our frame of reference. The average, normal person, the one you don't get very concerned about, is overweight. The reality is that the pathophysiology, the medical complications, and the health issues don't give a darn about what normal was; they give a darn about what the overload to the body is, what the challenges to the body are, and how that body adapts. This is a problem, I think, as we go on.

The last slide on page 3 brings some data to this. Around the same time that we did one of the waves of the national longitudinal survey of children and youth, Ipsos Reid did a poll, a random sample of parents in the country. The poll asked the parents if they had an overweight or obese child. When StatsCan does a survey, you should end up with numbers fairly similar. What I show there is what comes out from the Ipsos Reid poll asking the parents: 12% say they have an overweight child; 0% say have an obese child. By chance, those numbers should be 27% and 12%—an enormous difference.

We are all wearing rose-coloured glasses, and again, the health outcomes come from the realities there—not what we perceive, not what we want of our kids, but what's actually there.

Further to the data quality issue, we don't have—except for what Cora presented on that pedometer stuff—nationally representative, directly measured physical activity data in the country. Statistics Canada is working on that, and we will have it in a few years; the U. S. now has it and just released the information in June. In the slide, I show that when you compare self-report physical activity, the proportion of Americans who meet the guidelines identified in the Surgeon General's report is around 32%. When you put a monitor on people and actually measure what they do, that 32% goes to 3%—a tenfold error in there.

That may help to explain some of the studies that don't show as strong a relationship between physical activity and health as we might expect to find, because we don't have data that actually reflects the movement of people.

The next two slides I won't get into in detail. They show accelerometer information from my lab as well. They show the way we can manipulate the numbers, depending on how we analyze. These next two graphs show the same data analyzed in different ways; they are all valid ways of analyzing things, but they basically show that anywhere from 100% to 0% of kids meet physical activity guidelines, depending on how you look at the data.

● (1610)

And this is my plea: We have very transparent data analyses and data presentations because it's not the statistics we present to Parliament, or that you can claim credit for, that make a difference in the lives of kids. It's changing their behaviour. So let's pick a standard, a robust analysis method, and go with it over time.

I'm here as chair of Active Healthy Kids Canada, which has a vision of a nation of active, healthy kids, and a mission to inspire the nation to engage all children and youth in physical activity. The strategic goals of the organization are to make physical activity a significant priority in the everyday lives of Canadian families, and to provide expertise and direction to policy-makers and the public on increasing and effectively allocating resources and attention toward physical activity for children and youth. This is exactly what we're all about.

Active Healthy Kids Canada is the trusted source for powering the movement to get kids moving. One of our main activities is to produce an annual report card on how we're doing, holding us all accountable for where the rubber hits the road. Are we actually making a difference in the lives of children?

The report card is a research-based communication and advocacy piece, designed to provide insight into Canada's state of the nation each year, on how as a country we're responsible for providing physical activity opportunities for children and youth. You see last year's report card, dropping the ball with an overall grade of D. That's available on the web. I didn't provide it to you. And this year's report card, released in May, again a D grade. I'm not going to go through all the grades here; you've got them in detail.

But we assess a number of parameters we believe are important in influencing the likelihood of children and youth being physically active. Different indicators of physical activity—and you can see there for screen time and organized sport and unorganized sport participation—Cora spoke to this as well. Family indicators: all in the D range. Very disturbing things: only 36% of parents regularly engage in physical activity with their children, and a third of them never do, or at least report they never engage in physical activity with their kids. Not good enough.

School and community indicators are there. You see some "incompletes" as well. Again, there is tremendous data need. As the problem gets worse and worse, we need to understand in finer and finer detail what the source of the problem is. And in the built environment and physical activity at school, we have very poor data in Canada, no really good surveillance and ongoing mechanisms to collect those data.

Perhaps relevant to this group, we gave a C-minus grade in the policy area. We released the report card not too long after the election, so we hedged our bets a little bit. But the party in power now had committed 1% of the federal health budget toward physical activity. We're still waiting to see exactly how that will unfold. The tax credit is starting to come in, and we, among others, have been contacted by the group, investigating how those tax incentives should work. So there's some activity there, relative to the importance and the prevalence of the public health issue—insufficient. And there are some health indicators there as well.

The media impressions for our report card exceeded 40 million last year. This is a big issue for people. We are overwhelmed with requests to get this information because it consolidates it into a tight package and doesn't force people to go to the literature. It far exceeds our capability as an organization to respond, but does give an idea of what parents and advocates are concerned about.

Active Healthy Kids Canada was established about 12 years ago. We're a national organization with a passionate voice for the development of active, healthy kids in Canada. I've given you the website.

I want to close by putting in a plug for ParticipAction. This second-last slide was in the newspaper in Saint John earlier this week. There's chatter in different hallways about a potential resurrection. This would speak to Cora's recommendation that we bring a consolidated, strong voice, a communication strategy, a social marketing strategy for Canada.

My recommendations:

We need better surveillance and audits of what we do because far too many programs are claiming wonderful credit when they're not actually changing the lives of kids. This is very frustrating when you start to monitor health outcomes and you don't see the changes you think you should. A good example, in Ontario and Alberta, is the daily physical activity program. For those of you who have kids in Ontario now, if they're in elementary school, ask them every day if they had 20 minutes of physical activity above and beyond their physical education. That's what's mandated in this province right now. I have four kids that fall into that category. Most days they don't get it.

● (1615)

I have a high degree of confidence that the provincial government is going to claim that this was a tremendous success, when it didn't happen and it didn't change the lives of kids. There won't be lower levels of obesity, because we didn't audit it. We didn't check to see that it's actually making a difference.

We need enhanced physical and health education programs.

We need comprehensive social marketing and a communications strategy, which we don't have in the country at the moment.

We need better possibilities and support for the NGOs. Cora's budget usually comes in, if it comes in at all, halfway through the next year. Active Healthy Kids Canada has never received a dollar, despite asking every year in its 13-year history, from the federal government. There is no mechanism to support us, and we can't respond to the constituents in an adequate way.

We need funding for a healthy living strategy, which was signed off and finalized in 2003. It was the previous government, but it's all there. The work was done. We don't have that in place.

We need improved and changed infrastructure, and we need to commonly have health impact assessments when we're changing our built environment.

We need additional research, and we need the federal government not to fund everything but certainly to show leadership.

Thank you.

The Chair: Thank you very much.

Now we're going to Dr. Ian Janssen, from Queen's University.

Dr. Ian Janssen (Assistant Professor, School of Kinesiology and Health Studies, and Department of Community Health and Epidemiology, Queen's University): Thanks again for the invitation as extended by Mark and Cora.

I've been in obesity research for ten years, and I actually went to graduate school when I saw this problem starting, with the intention of trying to solve the problem. It is nice to see that we're finally starting to get the attention this problem warrants.

I am an epidemiologist. What that means is that I look at the surveillance of obesity. I look at the risk factors for what's going to predict who develops or has obesity, and I look at what the outcomes are of obesity if you have it. I work a lot with children as well as with adults

Today I'm primarily going to be sharing results with you based on a very large international survey I'm involved with. This survey is called "Health Behaviours in School Age Children Survey". It's an international survey conducted in 35 countries every four years. The team of investigators that I work with at Queens are responsible for conducting this survey in Canada. We collect data every four years on about 10,000 kids from grade six to grade 10 all across Canada. The nice thing about this survey is that we can compare ourselves with other countries to see how we're doing. The other countries in this survey are primarily European countries, as well as the United States, so we're comparing ourselves to industrialized countries.

I'm going to draw your attention to the first figure. This figure shows the prevalence of inactive youth in the different countries. So in this case you want to have a low bar. It means you have fewer youths who are physically inactive. And as you can see there, Canada falls about fourth to the right. So compared to these other countries we're actually doing quite well, which is surprising. I see a lot of puzzled faces out there. I was also surprised when this result came up.

But I think we also need to look at the axis that shows that the prevalence is above 50% inactive within Canada. So even though we may say we're doing well compared to the Europeans, we're not doing well within our own country. More than half of our youth are inactive, and this is using European guidelines for physical inactivity, which are very conservative. As Cora mentioned before, if we use more stringent guidelines, as we tend to do in Canada, fewer than one in five of our adolescents meets our own physical activity guidelines.

If you now turn your attention to the second figure, it shows something similar but looks at the prevalence of being overweight instead of being physically inactive. So again you want to have a low bar. In Canada, unfortunately, we do very, very poorly. This shows the results for overweight. You would see the same patterns for obesity. We're right up there with the champions in Europe, which are the Mediterranean countries, and the United States. We're right up there. We're the fattest among the fattest of the fat. No questions about it.

So now you say, how can we be among the most active and at the same time among the most obese? It's a very puzzling observation, and I always get asked that question when I present this. And as Mark implied, we think there are some issues there with the data quality, since our frame of reference has really changed in Canada with regard to what counts as physical activity compared to what counts as physical activity in European countries.

The much more important thing is that when we look within our Canadian children, as shown in figure 3, we see clear gradient relationships between the amount of physical activity that youth have and their likelihood of being obese. So the bar on the far left represents the most inactive children, and the bar on the far right represents the most active youth. And we can see that as children get more active, the likelihood of obesity goes down. I can tell you as an epidemiologist, when I see risk gradients that are this strong, I'm doing cartwheels in my hallway. These are very, very strong risk estimates. When we look at the nutrition variables, they don't come out as being strong predictors of obesity in this particular group of individuals. So what that's suggesting to us is that we really need to

be focusing on the physical activity side of the obesity problem a little bit more than the nutrition side.

I'm going to skip my next slide—because Cora has already spoken about many of these factors—and move into the question of how sedentary we are. We have some really good data in the HBSC, based on our asking the children how many hours they spend in front of the TV and in front of the computer in their free time. This does not include homework time. The Canadian Pediatric Society is recommending that our youth spend less than two hours in front of the screen. Less than one in five children in Canada meet those guidelines.

● (1620)

The average adolescent in Canada spends almost 35 hours a week in front of the computer or TV in their free time. That's almost a full-time job. If you calculate that out for the year, they spend more time in front of the screen than they do in the classroom over the course of the year.

Clearly, there is time to be active. There's lots of time. That is further supported by the observation that if you actually look at the relationship between how much time children spend in front of the screen and how much activity they do, they're not related very strongly at all. So there's lots of time, even for the active children, to sit in front of the screen.

That leads me into another point where, when we are talking about decreasing screen time, it's easy to tell your kids to turn the TV off, to get away from the TV, to get away from the computer. But what will happen if parents do that is most likely the child's going to move to another sedentary behaviour. The randomized control trial data clearly show that you actually need to not only reduce the TV watching, you need to be emphasizing that it be replaced with active behaviours.

I am now going to switch over to figure 4. The reason I want to show this figure is to bring to light the issue that not all sedentary behaviours are the same. In terms of obesity, television viewing seems to be the biggest predictor of obesity in the sedentary behaviours. This is showing that, as you go from those who watch the least amount of television to those who watch the greatest amount of television, the likelihood of being obese goes up twofold.

The additional point I want to raise here is that these effects are independent of how much physical activity the children are doing. In other words, if you took two children or youth and matched them in terms of how much physical activity they're doing and they're doing the same amount, the child who is watching the most television is more likely to be obese than the child who is watching lesser amounts of television. So there seems to be independent effects of physical activity and television viewing on obesity.

The last research point that I want to bring to your attention is shown in figure 5. The reason I want to bring this to your attention is that when we are talking about obesity, quite often we get really focused in on weight, and that's our outcome. We're worried about the weight, not actually worried as much about the behaviours as we are about the outcome. For obesity that's a very bad thing.

The reason I say that is because when we look within obese individuals, there are clear differences in health, depending on how physically active they are. You can be fit and fat. It is possible. So if you look at figure 5, that is an example of obese girls. Again, these are all obese individuals, graded according to physical activity participation, and as you go from low to high, the number of psychological health problems that these girls had went down in a clear pattern.

Again, we need to get the message across that it's not only body weight; it is the behaviours themselves that contribute to body-weight issues. They have impacts independent of any effects on body weight.

I am going to finish off. Really, this is a plea for help. We've really learned a lot in recent years in the obesity community. When I go to the United States and I talk to my American colleagues, they are amazed at what we have done in Canada, given the size of our country and the size of our research community. But there are more unanswered questions than there are answered questions at the moment, and the quality of data that we have in our surveys in Canada compared to that of the Americans is embarrassing. Plain and simple, it's embarrassing.

There are many more questions. I've only given three examples on that sheet, but there are many more questions and we do need more research money and support.

Thanks for your attention.

(1625)

The Chair: Thank you very much. We certainly appreciate that. It is very interesting data and I'm sure we have equally piercing questions on this matter. We will start with that right now.

Dr. Carolyn Bennett, you have ten minutes.

Hon. Carolyn Bennett (St. Paul's, Lib.): Thanks very much.

In terms of the evidence and the data, it's obviously your preoccupation and concern that we still don't have the kind of data we need in order to be able, as Cora said, to prove what works and what doesn't work in terms of motivating and whether, again, we're sort of cutting down trees and producing tons of pamphlets that don't actually change behaviour. How would you suggest we would work, in terms of a strategy?

The second part of my question would be that in bringing back ParticipAction, is there evidence in the groups we're really worried about, particularly those children in poverty, that programs like ParticipAction work for those kids?

Ms. Cora Craig: Perhaps I could try to address that.

ParticipAction is internationally recognized as one of the most successful campaigns ever in the world. One of the reasons for that is even though they haven't run a campaign in the media, through television buys, for example, since the mid-1990s, the recognition of the ParticipAction name exceeds about 80% still. It's in the 85% range. That alone is unheard of, except in tobacco campaigns around the world. Other countries are frankly very jealous and would love to get that kind of recognition, but we haven't really had a strong campaign in a long time.

Social marketing campaigns require a long time to go through building awareness—and I think there is awareness of the obesity issue—but awareness of things that can be changed, both at the societal level and what individual parents and children can do. We need that as a backdrop to our activities.

The VERB campaign in the U.S. was successful in raising awareness. It had just started, in fact, to produce some behavioural outcomes related to that. It was a ParticipAction-like campaign, coupled with community support, and that's the key ingredient. You can't have just one thing work. You have to couple it with community support.

● (1630)

Dr. Mark Tremblay: I would echo that. The brand recognition for ParticipAction accelerates the whole process enormously. It has not only brand recognition but positive associations with that brand recognition, so it's legitimate. Whether it should be or not, it is, in the minds of Canadians.

As I said at the start of my presentation, I think there are some non-traditional messages—education—we need to get to parents that it's very subtle things throughout the day, in addition to swimming lessons and quality physical education, that need to be done in order to get us back to the amount of movement that we did throughout most of our existence. That's really important.

I think it's also really important not to isolate on one thing. ParticipAction alone, in the absence of better surveillance, better quality research, enhanced physical education in the schools, increased investment in community infrastructure to promote physical activity, friendly communities, and so forth, won't do it. It didn't do it with any of the other major public health issues and this is a very complex one.

We need to come at it from several angles and bombard it. It's going to take a massive effort. Resurrecting ParticipAction, giving them a budget for three years, and saying it showed some activity and should solve the problem clearly won't do it. A combination with a number of other things that have the potential to increase the health of kids and also deal with a number of other social issues as well is what's required in my view.

Ms. Cora Craig: Perhaps I could add to my earlier comment about not having an obesity campaign, particularly in social marketing. That was so we don't create a "blaming the victim" situation, because I really see this as a societal issue. As Mark was saying, many things have to work together to create change. It should be diet or physical activity, but particularly from the evidence, I'm in agreement with my colleagues here that it should be a physical activity campaign.

Dr. Ian Janssen: You mentioned the words "behaviour change" in your question as well, and that's part of the reason why it's going to require so much work and effort. If you look at individuals and behaviour change models, you can fall on a spectrum of behaviour change, in which you have people at one end who aren't even thinking about it and people at the other end who are doing it and have been doing it for years. The strategies and the marketing campaigns you would use are completely different, depending on where the individuals fall on that spectrum, so it makes it a very complex issue. For something like ParticipAction, where you're just trying to get people active, the strategies are different from those you'd use on people who are active.

Hon. Carolyn Bennett: On the evidence base of changing behaviour, I understand the spectrum being from you're not even aware that this is an important thing to actually doing things that work. With respect to things like Saskatoon in Motion and the places where the community has mobilized around things, in terms of the bottom-up and top-down approach, do we have data that Saskatoon is now way better than other parts of Canada?

How do you find best practices across the country and get other communities to model themselves in terms of what actually works, as opposed to what makes politicians feel good about having done something?

Dr. Mark Tremblay: I was the dean of kinesiology in Saskatoon when Saskatoon in Motion—now Saskatchewan in Motion and Manitoba in Motion—came to be.

There are certainly best practices in terms of mobilizing community and making things happen, building capacity within the community. Childhood obesity in Saskatchewan is significantly greater than in Canada as an average right now, after Saskatchewan and Saskatoon in motion have been in place for several years. Activity levels are lower in Saskatchewan than the Canadian average.

It certainly hasn't solved the problem. How much worse it would be in the absence of that is the difficulty. This is the same as the assessment of ParticipAction: ParticipAction was here for 30 years, and obesity rates climbed through those 30 years; therefore ParticipAction was no good at all.

Well, yes, but you know computers entered our lives during that time, and screens invaded our homes, and buses replaced bicycles, and so on. Was ParticipAction supposed to stop all of that from happening? So how much worse it would be is difficult to know.

It's also worth mentioning that Saskatoon in Motion started with an investment from the Saskatoon Health District, which stepped to the table after groups, year after year—we've been part of them, and I'm sure my colleagues have been—came together saying we need to do something—health, education, community, usually the groups together—then they all ran away, saying "It's not us who should lead it." No one's going to come to the table with a cheque.

What was unique there in Saskatoon is that Saskatoon District Health came with a cheque and said, "We need to do something and we're going to start paying for it." And then everyone came in and said, "Well, actually we can contribute to it, too", instead of the typical scattering of everyone as soon as resources are required. They were fairly modest resources that snowballed, just like with ParticipAction. The amount of air time they could leverage from the media, the number of things they could leverage from industry and so on was huge, and continues to be. It's certainly a best practice that's out there, and we need to build on things like that. It's happening naturally, actually.

Saskatoon in Motion became Saskatchewan in Motion. It's now migrated to Manitoba. I know other provinces are in discussions with them as well.

It also doesn't happen instantly. This is relationship development that occurs at a much more intimate level than they are typically working at. It takes some time to do that. We're starting to see the benefits of that in Saskatchewan now.

● (1635)

Ms. Cora Craig: Also, when you look at Saskatoon in Motion, you'll see it followed the principles of what has been shown to work. There is evidence that community-wide activities and campaigns work for adults.

We have less for children, but they followed the same principles. It involved multiple sectors. It was multiple levels. They involved community change processes, including policies and environmental change strategies. So it has the right mix, if you like, and it's very important, therefore, that we are evaluating and monitoring them in a way that we can show whether or not they work.

In the same vein, we do have a monitoring system that can show change in communication campaigns and detect difference through our agency.

I think we're at a point in Canada where the monitoring systems are being piloted and are ready to go. There's the Canadian health measures survey that will be up. It will be able to detect changes in levels of activity of children and obesity levels over time.

There are other means for objective measures, including our own.

The Chair: Thank you very much.

Madame Demers, you have five minutes.

[Translation]

Ms. Nicole Demers (Laval, BO): Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Thank you for being with us today. I'm fascinated by what you've told us. I am aware there is a problem. I myself am obese. I realize that this is a much more complex issue and that it has much deeper roots than we are aware of. I am a mother and grandmother. Eating habits and recreational activity have changed enormously over the last 30 years, but at the same time, I think we're mistaken if we don't acknowledge that we're dealing with an obesity problem. If we don't do that, we will not go to the root of the problem. We tend to think we shouldn't victimize people who are affected by this or use the word "obesity", but if we don't tell the truth, we will never solve the real problem.

We began to resolve the problem posed by smoking when we dared to actually say that it was dangerous, that it was harmful to a person's health and that it could cause cancer. But that didn't happen immediately; it took years. We began to resolve the problem once we were prepared to face it head on. But we refuse to face up to the problem of obesity by constantly going around it, thinking that with campaigns like ParticipACTION and others, we will ensure that young people don't experience this problem that we ourselves caused. Rather than giving them love and attention, we gave them food, or money to go and eat at McDonald's or buy a big bag of popcorn at the movies.

If we're not honest, and if we're not frank with our own children and with the parents, the problem will never go away. I think the first awareness campaign should be aimed at parents, to inform them of the repercussions and negative effects of obesity on their children. Our children will die younger than us if we don't put a stop to the problem immediately.

Personally, I've always been very active. I am a large woman in good physical condition, but I still have problems. If I'm not careful, my children will have serious health issues that could be very costly for our health care system.

That is my own view, and I would be interested in hearing what you think.

● (1640)

[English]

Ms. Cora Craig: I'm not saying that obesity isn't a problem. It is a huge problem, and I think we tell parents and educate parents about it. But my comments were solely around mass communications—ParticipAction-like campaigns that are 30 seconds long—that I'm concerned stigmatize children who are overweight.

We need to do all those other public education things and maybe have an awareness campaign targeted at parents as well, but have campaigns that use children's images and are targeted differently for children. It's a very complex messaging issue and there are multiple messages that need to go out, but in the ones targeted to children I just want to be careful that we don't stigmatize them.

Clearly we need to have physicians involved, for example, to talk with parents, and there's a very strong role there for education. We have to use our school system to educate children about diet, physical activity, and obesity. It's the popular images that I am concerned about.

Dr. Ian Janssen: Thank you for your comments. They are well taken. I'm all for calling a spade a spade. It's clearly a problem.

I'll echo Cora's comments that we need to be careful with the children, more so than with the adults. I have done some research, and children who are obese are more likely to be bullied than children who are not obese. That's one of the problems with obesity.

There have been some studies done where they have shown pictures of children with different physical disabilities—obesity, maybe they're missing a limb, they have scars on their faces, or they're in wheelchairs. They ask children, "Which one of these individuals do you not want to play with?" They always pick the obese child. That's what I'm afraid of.

I want to call it what it is, but I'm afraid that the person who is obese is going to get caught in that cycle. They're not going to have friends, they're going to be stigmatized, and they're not going to be able to join in the physical activity that the other children are doing.

Dr. Mark Tremblay: I think you raise a good point. Much research, and recently by the Canadian Medical Association, shows this disconnect between perception and reality: the problem is down the street, but it's not in my house; it's not with my kids. That's a problem to get, because parents are a key player here, and if parents don't think there's a problem; if parents think, "Well, my kid's chubby but he'll grow out of it", or "My kids are active all the time"; if their frame of reference is incorrect and they don't think it's a problem, they're not likely to intervene with any parental change that's likely to correct a problem. It's very delicate, but I think it's very important.

The Chair: Thank you very much.

Mr. Fletcher, you have five minutes.

Mr. Steven Fletcher (Charleswood—St. James—Assiniboia, CPC): Thank you, Mr. Chair.

First of all, I'd like to thank the panellists for their presentation. I can say that this government and the health minister and the Prime Minister are committed to taking a leadership role in public health. You've alluded to some of our initiatives, with the tax credit and the portion of money that's been spent on physical sporting activities out of the health budget.

I want to just ask two questions. The first one is pretty fundamental, but I think important. It is this: is all obesity preventable?

Dr. Mark Tremblay: Most is. There are some disorders that are rare that have strange clinical implications and so on. But the dramatic secular change we've seen is not related to fundamental genetic mutations or increases in Prader-Willi syndrome or some of these problems.

● (1645)

Mr. Steven Fletcher: The other thing that was in our platform, and something this government is very concerned about, is mental health. I think you've talked about it sort of tangentially, but I want to give you an opportunity to talk about it directly. If not all obesity is preventable, and if we're too aggressive with this campaign.... You talked about causing stigma, but there may be only so far some kids can go as far as obesity or being overweight is concerned. I wonder how we can ensure that we prevent as much of being overweight or obese among children as possible, but without creating a mental health kind of public health problem.

I wonder whether you could address that and maybe give this committee some suggestions on what you would like us to have in our final report to help deal with that challenge.

Dr. Ian Janssen: There are some clinicians in the United States who do surveys with their obese patients and ask: "What do you want to be called? Do you want to be called 'obese'; do you want to be called 'fat'; do you want to be called 'overweight'; do you want to say that you 'have a weight problem'?"

Never do they pick "obesity"; never do they pick the word "fat." It's always "weight issues"; "weight problems"—things that address the issue but are not as derogatory. I think that's the way we can maybe tackle it in the media campaigns and with our promotions as well

Dr. Mark Tremblay: I would also suggest that the relative weight of the evidence, I think, would be the reciprocal of the way you presented it. You're concerned about having a very aggressive antifat campaign, which none of us are advocating. We're promoting physical activity and we have no campaign at all, so we're a long way from having something overly aggressive, I think. But anyway, your concern is whether, for some of the kids who have issues that are insurmountable under their circumstances, this is going to lead to additional mental health problems.

Indeed, a successful campaign that achieves a lower prevalence of obesity on a population level will improve the mental health of the population, and that evidence is quite strong. So the opportunity to do good, in my view—and I think the literature substantiates it—far exceeds the likelihood of doing harm.

The Chair: Thank you very much.

Now, Ms. Priddy, you have five minutes.

Ms. Penny Priddy (Surrey North, NDP): Thank you, and thank you for your presentations.

I want to begin with a couple of comments and then ask a couple of questions.

Having not mentioned my grandson in at least one or two meetings, I'd hate not to do it now. There will be slides at the end. He's just moved back from three years living in England where this child was never in the house. He was always out. He was always running around because his village was set up such that he could do that. So I wish we had the FCM, Federation of Canadian Municipalities, and people in charge of late high school at the table as we're having this discussion, because there's so much work that could be done by municipalities in how they do land development.

I come from a city that has done the worst land development you can imagine, as it relates to this, where, as long as you pay the development costs charge that includes a piece for leisure activities, they just put it in a big pot and build a rink seven miles away, which is of no help to the actual development that just went up. Those are the kinds of partners that we need at the table to make those substantial changes in how we look at that.

There's a woman in Langley who did a really nice survey on environmental barriers that keep children safe outside, for example, using thorny hedges instead of fences to keep kids in, but to make it fun. Langley has outdoor friendly buildings, not that the children even go in, but the outsides are friendly and cause children to play and run and jump. It is not really hard thinking. It's just making sure that for every building that's built thought has gone into it.

I feel we're having this conversation—and it's not a critique—but there are a couple of critical partners that can help us in this that aren't at the table.

The other is high school in terms of late high school. Everybody drops phys. ed. because they can't fit it in, because they can't get enough courses to get into university if they do phys. ed. in grade 12—at least in the province of British Columbia anyway—so it's gone.

The thing that you mentioned about behaviour I think is interesting, because behaviour management principles tell us you cannot remove one behaviour, such as not watching TV, without replacing it with another behaviour or, you're right, you'll get sedentary, which is nothing. It's really not a behaviour in any real way.

I'd like to ask whether the federal municipalities have been active partners with you in this in terms of actual land planning issues that would encourage children to be outside safely and in leisure activities that don't require mum to drive you there, because if you don't have money or a car, you're probably not going to get your child to the rink, since it's too far away—it's probably too expensive—so those activities closer to home.

Can I ask about their participation with you or their willingness or their response?

● (1650)

Ms. Cora Craig: I would say they are quite willing in the sense that they worked with us when we were doing our municipal survey. Some of our questions were around land use policies because we are concerned about the environments in which people are living. We know that environments like the ones in England you were talking about that are more dense, in the sense that people are closer together, and that have shops and a variety of different types of destinations nearby are at least associated with being more active.

Another organization that works as a very strong advocate in this area is Go For Green nationally. Again, it's one of the organizations that Dr. Tremblay was mentioning is having difficulty getting funding, but they are a strong advocate for transportation, for urban design.

I think that one thing that's happened over the last five to ten years is municipalities and FCM, as a representative of the municipalities, are becoming much more concerned about land use issues. Our knowledge in that area is still fairly young. There's much we need to do in that area, but we need to start to make changes, because when you look at the Old Order Mennonite communities and that type of approach, where we look backward to our communities when we didn't have some of these problems, they were much more compact and laid out to encourage purposeful walking to shop and to work, etc.

Ms. Penny Priddy: Much like suburbs that were built after the war in the early fifties.

The Chair: Your time is up. Your time has gone on that.

Mr. Batters, you have five minutes.

Mr. Dave Batters (Palliser, CPC): Thank you very much, Mr. Chair, and again, congratulations on your appointment.

Thank you very much to the witnesses for appearing before this committee. You've already offered some very keen insights that will be valuable for our report. I also thank you for shedding some light on the Saskatchewan experience—my home province. I was going to ask you to speak to the average physical fitness and average physical activity in Saskatchewan, and you've already done so.

I have three quick points, the first one being a bit longer. Picking up on what Ms. Priddy had to say, I want you to comment—you can pick who—on the importance of sports complexes and of that critical infrastructure, facilities where kids, and all Canadian citizens, can play and have fun and get some much-needed exercise. In Moose Jaw, Saskatchewan, one of the biggest priorities right now is the construction of Moose Jaw's multiplex facility. There is a hockey rink, a curling rink, and also an indoor soccer facility and walking track. Certainly this is much needed in minus 40 degrees, which we'll see shortly. I'm a big proponent of building this facility.

I believe that all three levels of government must commit to building facilities that foster physical fitness and improve the health of all Canadians. I think this has to be a priority. These facilities help to develop healthy habits in terms of physical activity, which will benefit individuals at home—outside these facilities. I know in my own example, I think of the endless hours that I used to play shinny on the driveway, literally from sun-up to sundown. If my father, Al Batters, had not introduced me to competitive hockey, would it have

been all that thrilling to spend eight hours or more on a driveway with a couple of clumps of snow? Probably not. Certainly you can gain a lot of good habits in such facilities. That's my first point.

Second, I would ask you to comment on the value that you perceive—give us your honest impression—of the children's fitness tax credit. I'm fully aware you're not here to stump for the government, but I want to know what you think of that.

Third, I think I heard you say earlier that you're strong advocates for physical fitness in our schools. I'm a big believer that mandatory physical education or activity in our schools is imperative. I agree with Ms. Craig when she says that a physical activity campaign is absolutely crucial.

Those are my three points, if you don't mind.

● (1655)

Dr. Mark Tremblay: I'm sure it will be wonderful for Moose Jaw to have a new multiplex facility. I would never speak against that; it's important. Unfortunately, you always get into "this versus that." That facility will attract middle- and upper-SES kids. The same kids who play hockey will probably play indoor soccer, and their parents will use the indoor track. It will miss a segment; it won't completely solve the problem. I think it will be good, and it will hopefully increase the number of kids playing shinny on the driveway and so on, but it's not the only answer, for sure.

With respect to the children's fitness tax credit, Active Healthy Kids Canada submitted a brief and met with the committee about it. We're certainly supportive of it. It needs to be studied; we need to assess whether it's going to have an impact. Nova Scotia implemented something like this, but put no evaluation component into it. They're only two years ahead of the federal government. We can't learn from them, because no one did any robust audit to see whether this is increasing enrollments or whatever. So I would strongly recommend that.

I would also recommend, as our submission suggested, that we think outside the box and not just institutionalize it. We believe that the \$15, in the case of a family going public skating together, should be included in that, not just signing Billy up for hockey or Sally up for dance and those sorts of things.

Mr. Dave Batters: I would agree.

Dr. Mark Tremblay: And I don't think there's anyone in the area who wouldn't support mandatory physical education for K to 12. It comes out of every think-tank and every investigation. It's ironic that as the situation worsens, we've marginalized physical education more and more. It continues to happen to this day in the schools that my kids go to. Each year is worse than the last. I can't understand it. Federally, it's difficult, because you have no jurisdiction over that particular domain, but certainly I can't imagine my colleagues wouldn't support it.

Mr. Dave Batters: But anything we could do to help foster that as a federal government....

I agree with you completely in terms of the children's fitness tax credit. Without some robust studying as to the results of that, some measurables, we're not going to know the effect it has. Your point is well taken, sir.

Ms. Craig.

Ms. Cora Craig: I'll just comment on the tax credit, and we did address the committee as well.

I'm quite concerned about it, because the way it's set up, people have to spend the money in advance and then get a refund for it through the credit system. To me, that means we're going to increase inequities in the country. Low-income families are not going to be able to put out \$500 in the beginning, especially if, let's say, they have four children, and then get a credit at the end.

I'm concerned that it will be most used and most advantageous to middle-class and higher-income earners.

Mr. Dave Batters: What about Dr. Tremblay's comments—

The Chair: Sorry, your time is up. I will allow the witnesses to add more answers to the question, but I won't allow another question.

Ms. Cora Craig: The other point I wanted to make is that in Nova Scotia they have done an evaluation only on the finance portion, not on the participation level increase. They found that on their \$150-tax credit, the average credit received by a family for that \$150 was \$17.

I think it's a great first step, and it's good to think about tax policies, but we really have to evaluate it and see what else we can do to tweak it.

The Chair: Are there any further comments from the witnesses? Okay.

We don't have any other names on the.... Okay, that's why I was trying to get your attention, Pat, to see if you....

Guy, do you want to question as well?

• (1700)

[Translation]

Mr. Guy André (Berthier-Maskinongé, BQ): Yes.

[English]

The Chair: Okay, fine. We'll go with your question, and then we'll go back to Ms. Davidson.

Mr. André.

[Translation]

Mr. Guy André: I will try to be brief.

I've been listening to your comments and I find your research very interesting. Of course, this is such a complex problem that I'm not sure how we are ever going to resolve it. As you also pointed out, the industry is very powerful. The television, video game and Internet industries are very powerful indeed.

This is the social context: parents work and arrive home tired, they're busy, and young people end up in front of the television or on the Internet. In a way, this suits their purposes. I experienced that when I worked in a CLSC. There are prevention programs in Quebec and we found ourselves grappling with this. What interventions do you have in mind?

I really think we have to act collectively. You talked about raising awareness of obesity at an individual level and among parents in the community. But there is also a problem in the community. It may be beautiful weather outside, but you never see children outdoors anymore. They're all inside the house. Even if someone tells a child to go outside, often he'll end up being alone, because the others are all inside. So I really think we have to take collective action. In my opinion, the trend in our society is to value physical inactivity, as evidenced by the use of all kinds of different games, the Internet and television watching.

What action can we take in that regard? If we don't take any action in that area, we can conduct all the studies and research we want, but we won't ever find a solution, in my opinion.

[English]

Dr. Mark Tremblay: Those are very good points. I certainly couldn't agree more that the issue is incredibly complex, and perhaps nothing could be more complex. It's not discrete, like wearing a seat belt or even smoking, and so on, because it's fundamental to all parts of lives. So the intervention needs to be at the individual level, the family level, the community level, the school level, and all levels of government.

Maybe we spin our wheels a little bit because it's overwhelming to people. We're often asked, "What's the one thing we need to do next?" I always answer that by saying that approach won't work. Don't bother, if it's the one thing you're going to do. It's bigger than that and we need to go at it more.

At a community level I think there are things we can do. I firmly believe that the migration into the home and away from kids being actively transported to school was a mass action thing. People started to withdraw, there were fewer bikes on the road, it became more dangerous, cars started driving faster, more bikes were withdrawn, cars drove faster, and so forth.

I think the momentum can go the other way as well. If there are bikes and kids all over the place, cars will drive slower. People will demand that the speed limits be reduced, and more kids will walk. When more kids walk or bike to school, it is safer. The freaks of the world who are going to abduct the kids, harm people, beat them up, or steal their lunches won't be there because there will be kids everywhere.

I think it's the same with parks. There are different approaches we can take to attract people back there. We can have park supervisors. They weren't in my town when I grew up, but my wife said she spent whole summers and all of her spare time at the park. Park supervisors, paid through the municipality, provided supervision there. I think there are approaches, and doing nothing is an unacceptable response.

The Chair: Thank you very much.

Ms. Davidson.

Mrs. Patricia Davidson (Sarnia—Lambton, CPC): Thank you, and thank you to the presenters. I certainly enjoyed the different aspects you've brought to this very complex issue.

My questions are much along the same line as Monsieur André's.

In the 2005 budget, the federal government put \$300 million over five years toward the integrated strategy on healthy living and chronic disease. There are three parts to that, and the one that falls into this category promotes health by addressing the conditions that lead to unhealthy eating, physical inactivity, and unhealthy weights.

When I read that statement, I think that's our whole lifestyle. I honestly don't know where we start to address changing an entire lifestyle. We have two parents who work, or we have single-parent families where one works, in most instances. We have facilities that are not within walking distance in a lot of cases. It's not practical to think that municipalities can afford to have them in areas where they can be accessible to everybody by walking. It only stands to reason that these things cost millions of dollars to build, so they're going to be in areas that serve a lot of people.

We have parents or caregivers coming home from work tired. They walk in and don't want to start making a great big nutritious meal. It's pretty quick and easy these days to drive past a fast-food place and pick up something, or go to the supermarket and buy convenience foods that perhaps are frozen. They're much easier to deal with. They're quicker and don't take a great amount of energy.

There are the community-wide activities we've talked about, but there are issues too where children are not allowed out to play. They're not allowed to be on trails and do much biking because of the safety issues we've talked about. These are all part of a whole lifestyle, and we're not going to get at the root of it without getting at the root of either trying to change the lifestyle or putting something in its place that's going to change the direction for these kids and adults

We talked about the Saskatchewan and Manitoba model, and I don't know if it addresses a multifaceted approach. I'm not familiar with it. You talked about the data and how the standards for it weren't appropriate; that the data could be confusing because there wasn't consistency there in how it was done. How do we get predictable data to deal with? What is the federal role, if it comes down to different lifestyle choices and community planning?

● (1705)

Ms. Cora Craig: Wow.

I'll start, and hopefully I'll touch on a few of the points; you've raised quite a number. Then we can go across the panel.

Yes, it is a daunting task ahead of us. I'd say it's taken us really fifty years on this track to engineer everything out of our lifestyles and to make them easier. We've had a lot of advantages from that. When people say, "Oh, I'll do more physically active chores," it's not something that we necessarily are going to respond to. Nonetheless, by mowing the grass, etc., people may put it back in. We really have to take a long-term view.

One of the things the federal government could do in terms of leadership is really promote that this isn't a four-year solution but a twenty- or fifty-year solution. The Coalition for Active Living has said that to make a difference, really we should be looking at an investment of about \$500 million over five years, taking a broadbased approach. We should move the markers and start monitoring how that happens. It is going to take us a long time, and if the federal government could show leadership here—that it is a long-term commitment, that we're looking at fundamental societal and urban change—and could start having a vision of sustainable communities that would allow everyone to feel safe in their environments again, I think we would go a long way toward that.

It isn't going to be an easy task, and we're going to have to learn as we go, which is why I was asking that 15% to 20% be put toward evaluation on any project so that we can really learn and share what works.

● (1710)

Dr. Mark Tremblay: I'd like to make two very quick points.

First, easy is seductive but destructive. We need to get that across to people. We've socialized the "I can't cook my dinner" thing to be the norm, but you know, people were tired in the past, when they actually did stuff physically all day, and they didn't have Lunchables and so on. So we need to get that message out and teach people that.

The second point is in terms of data collection. The Canadian health measures survey at Statistics Canada, which will go into the field in February, has been funded—one time only—to measure 5,000 people in the country to get direct-measures health data in Canada. This will be the first and only comprehensive direct-measures health survey the country has ever done.

Ian spoke to the embarrassment when we compare not just to the U.S. but to most of our peer countries in the world. We're way behind in this regard. We could fund the Canadian health measures survey on an ongoing basis, because we get not just physical activity data; we get spirometry data, we get anthropometric data, we take bloods, we get bio-monitoring data. It's a very comprehensive survey, and it needs ongoing funding.

Our funding currently is in the order of magnitude of one-tenth of what the U.S. funding is. And that's already adjusting for the difference in country size.

Dr. Ian Janssen: I want to raise just one quick point on the issue of time, which is what everyone uses as their excuse to be not physically active.

People spend 25% less time doing chores now than they did 15 years ago. They spend hours more on the computer and in front of the TV than they did years ago. So to me, that's a poor excuse. It is an excuse, not a reason.

The Chair: Thank you very much.

Dr. James Lunney, you have five minutes.

Mr. James Lunney (Nanaimo—Alberni, CPC): Thank you, Mr. Chair

I want to thank every one of the witnesses for starting a very stimulating conversation here. I appreciate the presentations.

I've been flipping through the report card here on physical activity, and I can't quite figure out who's responsible for this. Is this Active Healthy Kids?

I see some very encouraging ideas in here and a review of ideas. We've discussed some, such as the effort in Saskatchewan, and ParticipAction. I still remember very fondly being engaged in ParticipAction when I was in school. I guess we ought to be careful with "getting back to when I was a kid" conversations, but that's often where we seem to want to end up in these discussions.

Certainly where I grew up in Winnipeg, we were outdoors. We were in the south area, in an area called the Sticks. Everybody was on half-acre lots or three-quarter acre lots, and we were all outdoors all the time. Parents had a hard time finding us. We were climbing trees and running around the woods, and we were involved in organized sports, baseball, hockey, the whole bit. Then when we got into high school, it was all the same thing with our group of kids, but that was the era. Then we got into the ParticipAction thing, you see.

So that was all good, but times have changed now, and of course we have issues, which some of my colleagues have mentioned, with security and safety for kids walking to school, biking to school, being alone on their way to school. With the type of predation that has gone on in some communities, parents are terrified about the safety of their children.

Recognizing that we're facing a different society today, I guess the whole discussion is about how we get back to those kinds of activities in the new environment. I see some encouraging ideas here. You asked what the one thing was. Maybe there is one thing that the federal government could do. We have other programs such as municipal-rural infrastructure programs. Maybe as has been suggested here, there could be a dedicated program with significant funding by three levels of government, which would encourage provinces and municipalities to be partners in promoting a new fitness and ParticipAction-type mentality.

There are all kinds of venues that communities could tailor to their own communities. In our area, there is a skateboard park, and within that segment of the population, the kids spend hours and hours there roaring around on those things, doing acrobatics that make everybody else frightened. In our days there were roller rinks and now there are rollerblades. Maybe we could create some kind of an *endroit* for those who like that venue and encourage that type of participation. We could have hiking trails, more trails, more rope courses, more rock-climbing, and all of those types of things.

Now, one size isn't going to fit all, but if we had a program that would allow people to pick something for their community and then build on it, using a sustained effort over a number of years, maybe there would be one thing the federal government could do and that would be to create a framework for the provinces and the municipalities to participate.

Is that really what you're looking for? As well, of course, we're talking about healthy eating and diet.

Dr. Ian Janssen: I'm just going to speak very quickly, and I'll let Mark and Cora respond in more detail.

You know, there's the saying "if you build it, they will come". That's true to a certain degree. I was just in Little Rock, Arkansas, last week, and they had this lovely trail behind the hotel where I was. It was called the wellness walkway. I was there for three nights. I went running three times. I was out for about 45 minutes each time. I saw three people in total in over two hours of being out there running.

So building the infrastructure and having it there does things to a certain degree, but it's not the whole picture. Getting people to actually change their behaviours is a whole other issue altogether.

● (1715)

The Chair: Thank you.

Everyone has had an opportunity for questioning. Ms. Bennett would now like a short opportunity, and then Mr. Batters as well. Please remember that we have two motions, a quick housekeeping motion and then a budget, to deal with at the end of the meeting.

So let's carry on.

Hon. Carolyn Bennett: In terms of evidence-based practice, I am interested in knowing what kind of data we need, biometric data, with regard to heights and weights of kids in this country. How would you get that? Would you do that through the family doctor's office, or do you think that we could do that as part of the school health consortium, through the deputy ministers of health and education across this country?

The other question is about the bottom-up stuff that we all know, about the infrastructure. When the sports ministers met a couple of summers ago, the school health consortium seemed to need the help of the recreation or sport ministers to be able to make sure that there was this place where cities are planned, as Penny said, or where you actually made sure that infrastructure would pay for a cycle path, not just for a building, so that communities could plan and then get funding appropriately.

So it's the two things. How do we focus all government departments, given the gridlock we've had across jurisdictions, and also, how do we get the data so we can find the pockets across this country that actually are making a difference in terms of heights and weights of kids, to show that we're funding what works and not funding what doesn't work?

Ms. Cora Craig: I'll be brief.

In terms of stopping the gridlock, one of the things to do is to elevate the priority of this issue within government.

I was on the World Health Organization expert committee for the development of the global strategy on diet, physical activity, and health. The solution lies in many sectors. Having the Standing Committee on Health address this is a great initiative, and it shows the commitment of the government. Another thing that would show the commitment of the government is to have an interdepartmental committee and really marshal all resources to try address it.

As you mentioned in terms of monitoring, the ministers of sport in the provinces and territories and the federal Minister of Health have put in resources for three years to objectively measure physical activity levels of Canadian children. So we will have some data. But the Canadian health measures survey is another one that needs to be funded.

Dr. Mark Tremblay: And it's not just heights and weights that we need. Increasingly, we're understanding that those measures can tell erroneous tales in the absence of understanding the physical activity or the baseline fitness level or the waist circumference of the individual. So we need a more robust mechanism to do this.

A request came through recently—you've read about it in the media.... Child seats are no longer big enough for our chunky children—they're not made the right size, but we don't know how big they should be—similarly with airplane seats, and so on. How big are people now? We don't know. Lawsuits are going on. Transport Canada is involved in some of these things. On a national representative sample, we don't have any data. We go to other countries to get it because we have no mechanism.

The Canadian health measures survey is starting to get at that, just the front end of it, but ongoing funding is needed to be able to answer some of these questions that permeate other departments, not just health.

Dr. Ian Janssen: I wanted to quickly add information about a system they're using in the U.K. within the school system to monitor obesity. They do measurements periodically. They have health care nurses within the school system, so it's a little bit easier to implement. But that monitoring could be put in place in Canada. You could see regional differences and track certain individuals over time and see what works in particular areas.

• (1720)

Hon. Carolyn Bennett: What is the status of the health measures survey funding?

Dr. Mark Tremblay: It's funded through the Canadian Institute for Health Information through the health information road map initiative. A portion of the necessary funding is there to do the survey once, starting this February for two years, collecting 2,500 samples per year. Many efforts under way to try to get ongoing

funding for the survey are being driven from many sectors, thus far unsuccessfully.

The Chair: Thank you.

You're talking to the right test group, when it comes to airline seats, and whether they're too small. It would be a fairly quick vote around the room.

Mr. Batters, I'll allow a couple of minutes. It will leave time for the two motions.

Mr. Dave Batters: Mr. Chair, did Ms. Demers or Ms. Priddy have anything to add to this conversation, in keeping with our rotation?

Ms. Nicole Demers: I would like to ask a question, but I'll ask it after you. Don't worry.

Mr. Dave Batters: Okay, that sounds good.

The Chair: Be very tight.

Mr. Dave Batters: Well, I'll be somewhat tight, Mr. Chair.

I have one quick question to Ms. Craig, and then I'm going to leave you all with this thought. If there are one or two things we haven't talked about today, or you'd like to reiterate the importance of something, we're going to write a report in this committee, and this is your opportunity to let us know what absolutely has to be in this report. Or putting it another way, if it's not in the report, we've absolutely blown it and wasted our time here. I leave you with that thought. How is that for pressure?

Ms. Craig, I think we're mainly on the same page, but I respectfully disagree on one point, and that is regarding the children's fitness tax credit. Granted, it's not a perfect tool. It's a start. It's certainly better than nothing. I agree with you in terms of, yes, some families are going to have some difficulty in, let's say—

The Chair: I'm not going to allow a debate on whether that's good or not.

Mr. Dave Batters: I'm going to pose a question, Mr. Chair.

The Chair: Okay, but just a very quick question. Then we'll have the answer to the first one, because I think that was a very good one.

Mr. Dave Batters: Yes, the first one is the key one. I was going to give them a little bit of time to think on that one.

Granted, it's difficult for some families to come up with say \$500 in one fell swoop for hockey registration, for example. Your point is very well taken. This is being studied as we speak, but if we can do it in terms of something that Dr. Tremblay has suggested where—public skating, \$5—you save the receipts and build them up over the course of a year, I would argue it's going to benefit those in the middle-income or even lower-income brackets the most, because, frankly—

The Chair: Dave, you asked the question. We'll have them take an answer.

Ms. Cora Craig: I would just like to clarify my response, which is that I'm not against the child tax credit. I am concerned about ways it may be implemented and about what we can do just to make sure that it is equitable.

One of the things I said in terms of evaluation to the committee when I was addressing them was that we do need measures to see whether or not it's encouraging participation as well, and not going to just perhaps buying equipment that's sitting on the side. So for one thing, when the tax receipts are being completed and the organizations have to do that, maybe they could just indicate as well things like the numbers of hours the program was intended to be offered for and whether the kids participated in it at all, so that the government can better evaluate not just the cost instrument but also the impact.

The Chair: Any comments on the first question? Be very brief, and then we'll go on to the last question.

Dr. Mark Tremblay: My recommendation listed encapsulates what I think would be needed in sections of your report.

The Chair: Thank you.

Ms. Cora Craig: And I'll also provide my slides and a written input.

The Chair: Thank you.

Dr. Ian Janssen: My one recommendation is that we need significant contributions from all levels of government and multiple sectors over an extended period of time. It's a complex issue. It needs lots of effort to solve this complex problem.

The Chair: Thank you very much.

Madam Demers.

[Translation]

Ms. Nicole Demers: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I'd like to know whether you are aware of the action plan developed by the Government of Quebec in cooperation with the Fondation Lucie et André Chagnon. The plan is aimed at developing different ways of combating obesity among young people. I believe they have already started making changes in the schools in terms of the kind of food products that are available.

What do you think? Do you think it would be worthwhile implementing a similar plan of action elsewhere?

● (1725)

[English]

Dr. Mark Tremblay: I am familiar with it, and it's a type of proactive nature that you'd really like to see. There's a foundation, a very wealthy foundation, that stepped forward, like Saskatoon District Health did, and said we're not waiting for the other sectors to come on board and bicker about who should be looking after this and we're not trying to run away from the table. We're coming to the table. And they came with big bucks, and in addition to that they've committed \$5 million a year over the next five years, I think, for physical activity promotion and communication strategy.

So they're showing tremendous leadership. I don't know the exact relationship with the government there and whether we're seeing equal leadership through Kino-Québec or some other elements of the government, but I think it's tremendous. I think they're on the right track.

The Chair: Thank you very much.

On behalf of the committee, thank you very much for coming in and sharing with the committee your knowledge and expertise in this area.

We'd like to reserve the opportunity to ask any further questions if the committee needs further information from you.

Now I'll turn the committee's attention to our two motions. We have the one that is a notice of motion. Actually Mr. Fletcher has a bit of a housekeeping one.

Mr. Fletcher, do you want to speak to it?

Mr. Steven Fletcher: Yes. This is a housekeeping one. It's pretty self-explanatory.

Do I have to read it out, Mr. Chair?

The Chair: No, just speak to it.

Mr. Steven Fletcher: It's really a typo. The fetal alcohol syndrome report was tabled in this session rather than the previous session, so the date to give the health committee 120 calendar days needs to be changed in the report that was tabled last week.

The Chair: So everyone is clear on it? It gives the department 120 days from the time of tabling, which I think was the intent.

(Motion agreed to) [See Minutes of Proceedings]

The Chair: The other one is the budget. This motion is actually for the budget, that's \$82,000, to be able to bring forward and complete the eight sessions on the childhood obesity study.

We have a motion. We need a mover to move this budget.

Mr. Dave Batters: I so move.

The Chair: Does everyone understand it? It's for \$82,000.

(Motion agreed to) [See Minutes of Proceedings]

The Chair: Thank you very much.

The meeting is adjourned.

Published under the authority of the Speaker of the House of Commons Publié en conformité de l'autorité du Président de la Chambre des communes Also available on the Parliament of Canada Web Site at the following address: Aussi disponible sur le site Web du Parlement du Canada à l'adresse suivante : http://www.parl.gc.ca The Speaker of the House hereby grants permission to reproduce this document, in whole or in part, for use in schools and for other purposes such as private study, research, criticism, review or newspaper summary. Any commercial or other use or reproduction of this publication requires the

express prior written authorization of the Speaker of the House of Commons.

Le Président de la Chambre des communes accorde, par la présente, l'autorisation de reproduire la totalité ou une partie de ce document à des fins éducatives et à des fins d'étude privée, de recherche, de critique, de compte rendu ou en vue d'en préparer un résumé de journal. Toute reproduction de ce document à des fins commerciales ou autres nécessite l'obtention au préalable d'une autorisation écrite du Président.